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E-Mail 

lmarion@co.volusia.fl.us 

 

Mr. Leonard Marion 

Volusia County Solid Waste Division 

3151 East New York Ave. 

Deland, Florida 32724 

 

Volusia County – SW WACS # 27540 

Tomoka Farms Road Landfill 

Class I – North Cell Phase II Area 3 

Approval of Certification of Construction Completion Report and 

Authorization to Accept Waste in North Cell Phase II Area 3 

 

Dear Mr. Marion: 

 

The Department has completed its review of the following documentation submitted on 

your behalf by Neel-Schaffer, Inc. 

 

 Construction Completion Certification Report North Cell Phase II Area 3, signed 

11/6/2015.  Mehran (Ron) S. Beladi, the Professional Engineer of Record, signed 

and sealed the “Certification of Completion of a Solid Waste Management 

Facility” form contained in the Report. 

 North Cell Expansion Certification- LCS and LDS Cleaning, 11/13/2015 e-mail 

(Report about the cleaning and video inspection of the leachate collection 

system.)  

 

The Department conducted two inspections during construction of the cell: 6/12/2015, 

and 11/6/2015.  Based upon the review of the above submittals and certification by 

Mehran (Ron) S. Beladi, the Professional Engineer of Record, and the Department’s 

inspections, the Department concurs that the facility has completed construction of North 

Cell Phase II Area 3 and that it is substantially consistent with plans and specifications 

approved in DEP Permit No. SC64-0078767-029. 
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As documented by the Department’s letter dated 3/24/2015, the facility is in compliance 

with the financial assurance requirements.  (This was based on the 65.65 acres authorized 

for disposal in the North Cell.)  In its 6/2/2015 letter, the Department approved the 

detailed cost estimate dated 5/27/2015.  That estimate included North Cell Phase II Area 

3 (total of 77.85 acres).  Because an escrow account is used, you will need to discuss with 

Susan Eldredge, FDEP Financial Coordinator, how to include the use of North Cell Phase 

II Area 3 in your next financial assurance mechanism update.   

 

As of the date of this letter, North Cell Phase II Area 3 is hereby authorized to accept 

waste. 

 

If you have any questions, please contact Randall Cunningham at 407-897-4152 or by 

email at Randall.Cunningham@dep.state.fl.us.  

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

F. Thomas Lubozynski, P.E. 

Environmental Administrator 

Waste, Air, and Stormwater Permitting 

 

FTL/rc 

 

cc:   Mehran (Ron) S. Beladi, P.E., ron.beladi@neel-schaffer.com 

 Jennifer Stirk, jstirk@co.volusia.fl.us 

 Christine Daniel, FDEP-CD, Christine.daniel@dep.state.fl.us 

 Gloria DePradine, FDEP-CD, Gloria.depradine@dep.state.fl.us 

 Solid Waste Financial Coordinator, FDEP,

 Solid.Waste.Financial.Coordinator@dep.state.fl.us 
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